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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
March 13, 2012
Glasgow Public Library
ROUGH DRAFT
Council Members Present:  Susan Wood, Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Monica Dock, Ruby Clark, Caleb Keckler
Also Present:  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham, Town Attorney Tom Simons, Glasgow Town Sgt. Jeff Grimm  

Guests Present:  Reese McClanahan, Roberta Lyle, Stanley Wright    
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Councilor Ruby Clark, followed by a brief prayer.

Mayor Sam Blackburn called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

Public Safety Reports:

Glasgow Fire Department had a fire call and will be at the April 10, 2012 meeting.
Public Comment Period:  

None.

Review of Minutes:
Minutes for February 14, 2012 meeting – no comment.

Minutes for February 23, 2012 work session – no Comment.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Monica Dock to approve minutes.  
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Consideration of Bills:
No comment.
Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to pay bills as presented and any other bills that may come up.  
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Committee/Commission Reports:
A.  Parks and Recreation Committee:  Mrs. Roberta Lyle stated there will be a “Music in the Park” on April 27, 2012 and August 24, 2012.  Mrs. Lyle stated there will also be a “Movie in the Park” in May and September, and the Gospel Fest on October 6, 2012.  Mrs. Lyle stated there is the possibility of softball again this summer if Parks and Recreation can find someone to run the program.  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer stated there will be a work day at the Hiker Shelter Saturday, March 17, 2012 at 10:00 AM sponsored by the Ruritan’s and St. John’s Episcopal Church, and anyone is welcome to help.  Mr. Spitzer stated there will be a county-wide clean-up day on Saturday, March 31, 2012 @ 9:00 AM.
B.  Planning Commission:  Town Manager Spitzer stated the Planning Commission continues to meet on zoning issues, and slowly updating the Comprehensive Plan.
C. Water and Sewer Committee:  Councilor Roger Funkhouser stated the Water and Sewer Committee met with Hurt & Proffitt on the preliminary engineering report on the wells, tank, water and sewer lines.  Mr. Funkhouser stated they had made several changes, and the draft will go to the Health Department, then Council will receive a final copy.  Mr. Funkhouser stated the Virginia Department of Health (VDH) will use this to decide            .                              Town Manager Spitzer stated he needs an authorization letter for Hurt & Proffitt to present the report to the VDH.  Mr. Spitzer stated the income for Glasgow was adjusted down to $28,864 which would bring                    .
Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Mike Turner for Town Manager Spitzer to send authorization letter to Virginia Department of Health                              .

Carried unanimous voice vote.
Police Activity Report:

Sgt. Grimm stated his monthly report is on file with the Town Manager and Council has a copy in their packet.  Councilor Sue Wood asked if Mohawk had someone trained to unlock car doors so Sgt. Grimm does not have to do it.  Sgt. Grimm that is a service provided by the Town.  Sgt. Grimm stated the tools used can only be used by law enforcement as they are considered burglary tools.  Sgt. Grimm stated he would like permission from Council to work with the Virginia State Police doing a child safety seat check sometime this Spring.  Sgt. Grimm stated he also wants to do a license check in Glasgow to check license, decals, inspections, license plates, registration, etc. in conjunction with the Rockbridge County Sheriff’s Office and is waiting on approval for this.  
Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to give Sgt. Grimm permission to have a child safety seat check.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Councilor Wood stated this could be tied in with Parks and Recreation events.

Old Business:

A. Abandoned Houses:  Town Manager Spitzer stated one house has already been burned.  Mr. Spitzer stated there are no dumping fees for the Town.  Mr. Spitzer stated hauling off the debris takes approximately one 10-hour day with two (2) men, per house.  Councilor Ruby Clark asked about the progress on the Fitzgerald property on 7th Street.  Mr. Spitzer stated Mr. Fitzgerald has complied with the Rockbridge County Building Inspector.  Mr. Spitzer stated all windows, are boarded up, etc.  Mr. Spitzer stated taxes owed on the houses come to a total of between $1,000 - $1,500.   Councilor Sue Wood asked  ?? if the Town could go after the ones we know.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated he could send a debt warrant.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town has approximately $44,000 in delinquent real estate taxes from 2007 to present.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town only has as far back as 2007 on computer.

B. Energy-Efficient Grant:  Town Manager Spitzer stated the HVAC, lights, and windows are finished at Town Hall, totaling approximately $15,000.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town did $13,000 in-kind labor using two (2) public works employees.  Mr. Spitzer stated the only thing left are the doors to Town Hall, which will be approximately $7,000.
C. Appalachian Trail Community Ceremony:  Town Manager Spitzer stated the ceremony recognizing Buena Vista and Glasgow as Appalachian Trail Communities will be held Thursday, April 19, 2012.  Buena Vista’s ceremony will be in the morning, with Glasgow’s being held at 1:30 PM at the Hiker Shelter.  Mr. Spitzer stated there will be five (5) speakers, followed by a Proclamation being read.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town will receive their ATC signs that day.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town will have to furnish cake and drinks, as well as chairs and a podium.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would ask the local churches if they would donate the use of their chairs.  Mr. Spitzer stated he is estimating approximately 50 people.  Mr. Spitzer stated Natural Bridge Elementary will also be there with the whole school, approximately 300.
D. Welcome Sign:  Town Manager Spitzer stated the Ruritan’s purchased the new welcome sign for entry into Town at the new bridge.  Mr. Spitzer stated needs to approve a Resolution putting the new sign in, along with a $100 fee to Virginia Department of Transportation (VDOT).  Councilor Sue Wood asked how long it will take to get the new playground signs.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would check into it.
New Business:  

A.  Tractor Trailer Signs:  Town Manager Spitzer stated tractor trailers are using their GPS to get to Mohawk, and are coming in to Glasgow over Sallings Mountain and down Shawnee Street, and are tearing up the road and going into the ditches.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would like Council to get VDOT to state that the designated truck routes for Mohawk are Rte. 11 and Rte. 130.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would like to have signs posted on Sallings Mountain and Shawnee Street stating “no tractor trucks allowed”.  Mr. Spitzer stated a sign is also needed on Blue Ridge Road at the intersection of Anderson Street stating “no tractor trailers allowed beyond this point”.    

Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Mike Turner to send a letter to Virginia Department of Transportation and other agencies stating designated truck routes in Glasgow town limits for tractor trailers going to Mohawk Industries.  

Town Attorney Tom Simons stated the Town can prohibit trucks on streets.  Mr. Simons stated included in the letter should be that Glasgow sets at the confluence of the James and Maury Rivers and trucks carrying chemicals are an environmental, health and safety hazard if they were to overturn coming over the mountain or on residential streets.  Mr. Simons stated that Glasgow could, as an immediate fix, post signs until VDOT can do it permanently.   

B.  Delinquent Tax Report:  Town Manager Spitzer stated Council has a copy of delinquent real estate and personal property taxes.  Councilor Sue Wood stated she would like to see the physical address of the property, not the address of the owner.  Councilor Roger Funkhouser stated he would like to have the total for 2011 real estate and personal property taxes emailed.    Town Attorney Simons stated Glasgow could do a tax sale with the County when they do it again.

C. Business Committee:  Town Manager Spitzer stated it was suggested at Council’s goal-setting workshop to start a Business Committee.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Business Committee would promote Glasgow, do opening ceremonies for new businesses, hold meetings with businesses, signage for new businesses, etc.  Mr. Spitzer the committee would probably consist of two (2) council members, three (3) citizens (town residents that pay taxes, and several local business owners.   Council agreed this was a god idea and instructed the Town Manager to work on it.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would find out if businesses were interested, and put an application on the town website and on facebook.
Additional Items:
Councilor Caleb Keckler asked if delinquent taxes could be put online.  Council agreed this could be done, and stated the town should be notified this will be done beginning July 1st.

Councilor Ruby Clark stated she had been told Shenandoah Road street signs were spelled wrong.  Town Manager Spitzer stated new signs have been put up.

Councilor Keckler asked if the Town would be getting the inmates again this year.  Mr.  Spitzer stated the inmates will be in Glasgow every three (3) weeks, from April – October.

Reese McClanahan asked what would be done with the property where the home(s) had been burned down.  Mr. Spitzer stated it would be taxed as land and will remain in the owner’s name.

Public dismissed at 8:10 PM.
Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Monica Dock for Council to go into Executive Session.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Monica Dock for Council to leave Executive Session.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

 Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner that Council only discussed what went into Executive Session for.
Meeting adjourned at 8:45 PM.
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